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June 26, 2006


COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

June 26,  2006

PUBLIC HEARING 325

THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Ms. Karley Barnes

Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Terry Deputy
Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mr. Mike Green
Mr. Donald Lynch




Mrs. Lee Porter
Ms. Richelle Vible




John S. McDaniel, Esquire
ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Connections Community Support Programs, Inc. - Emilie Ninan, Esquire, of Potter, Anderson & Corroon and Cathy McKay, President; Representing Daimler/Chrysler Corporation – Mr. Larry Koening and Ms. Christine Esterercher; Representing Metal Masters Foodservice Equipment Co., Inc. – Mr. Randy Fox
LOCATION:  Delaware Economic Development Office, Dover, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, June 26, 2006.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Biener made a motion that the minutes of the April 24, 2006 and the May 1, 2006 Council on Development Finance meetings be approved as presented. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Mr. Smith briefly explained the Authority’s tax-exempt bond program for the benefit of new Council members. 
Connections Community Support Programs, Inc., a Delaware corporation (“CCS” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting The Delaware Economic Development Authority (the “Authority”) approve the issuance of revenue bonds (the “Bonds”) in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $7,200,000, exclusive of original issue discount, if any, for which proceeds will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant to fund, or to reimburse the Applicant for, a portion of a project consisting of one or more of the following: (1) acquisition of a transitional residential housing facility located at 404 Jefferson Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE; (2) capital improvements (including architectural design and engineering fees) to renovate (a) group homes located at 676 Black Diamond Road, Smyrna, New Castle County, DE, 124 West Street, Frankford, Sussex County, DE and 901-903 Washington Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE, and (b) the Applicant’s headquarters, which also house a mental health clinic with offices, home health services, a primary care clinic, homeless outreach and drop-in services, and parking lots; (3) refinance of various loans aggregating approximately $5 million including (a) tax-exempt bonds and a construction line of credit originally issued to finance capital improvements to the Applicant’s headquarters (b) various acquisition and construction loans originally issued to finance purchases and/or capital improvements to (i) group homes located at 994 Blackbird Landing Road, Townsend, New Castle County, DE, 676 Black Diamond Road, Smyrna, New Castle County, DE, 2197 Still Road and 124 West Street in Camden, Kent County, DE and 35906 Zion Church Road, Frankford, Sussex County, DE, which loans were further secured by a group home located at 708-710 West Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE, (ii) staffed apartments located at 816 West Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE, and (iii) transitional housing facilities located at 901-903 Washington Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE and 402 Jefferson Street, Wilmington, New Castle County,  DE, and (c) an unsecured loan used to finance miscellaneous capital repairs to a transitional housing facility located at 617 West Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, DE; (4) a portion of the interest on the Bonds; (5) the costs of credit enhancement; and (6) allowable costs of issuance of the bonds  (collectively, the “Project”).  The Project will be owned and operated by the Applicant.  The Applicant is a not for profit organization described in section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Applicant is headquartered at 500 W. Tenth Street, Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware 19801 and maintains various locations throughout the State of Delaware.
Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that CCS is a non-profit corporation which was established to provide medical and psychiatric treatment, housing, vocational and related services to persons who are mentally ill and/or homeless.  Today, the Applicant provides a comprehensive array of community-based treatment, support, housing and rehabilitation services for people living with and recovering from mental health and substance use disorder, HIV/AIDS and homelessness.

Ms. Ninan stated that Potter Anderson is serving as bond counsel.  She stated that this is a pass-through loan supported by the revenues of CCS, with a letter of credit backing up CCS’s obligations.  They are variable rate bonds.  She stated that the bank is taking the risk of CCS not being able to service the debt service.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Seven Million Two Hundred Thousand Dollars ($7,200,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including June 26, 2007.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

DaimlerChrysler Corporation (“DaimlerChrysler” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $400,000 from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund of the State of Delaware. DaimlerChrysler proposes to use the proceeds for workforce training for its current business located in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).
Mr. Terry Deputy, who is the leader of the Automobile Cluster, presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Deputy stated that the funds will be used to help offset the costs of training 1,727 employees for two new products.  He stated that Delaware is at a disadvantage for the automobile industry.  Most of the automotive parts suppliers are in the south and mid west.  He stated that DaimlerChrysler has supported the Delaware Automotive Cluster Alliance since its inception.

Mr. Deputy stated that if the grant is approved, it will be conditioned on DaimlerChrysler remaining in Delaware for three years and maintaining a minimum number of employees.  In case of default, the pay back would be pro-rated.
Mr. Koenig stated that in addition to the $4,000,000 that DaimlerChrysler will be investing, there is also a $36,000,000 capital investment it has made previously.  He stated in the months of May and June, DaimlerChrysler produced almost 180 pilot vehicles for the next model year so DaimlerChrysler is certainly committed.  Mr. Koenig stated that they are out there on the street and are in the final stages.  It is anticipated that the Durango will come out by July 21st and the Aspen will come out by July 24.  He stated the Aspen price range starts off where the Durango leaves off. The Aspen will begin at $45,000.  The Durango will range from $29-44,000.  DaimlerChrysler has discovered over the life of the Durango, that Dodge is the working man’s brand, but that Durango buyers clamored for more and more options, because everybody wanted heated seats, power lift gate, etc. 

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Project will provide a matching grant to induce the Applicant to modernize its facility and preserve high-wage jobs, (ii) the Project will assist the Applicant in the transformation to updated processes that that will keep the facility in operation, (iii)  the Project is feasible because the Applicant has the necessary financial and management resources to execute the Project, (vi) the Applicant is at a disadvantage to national competitors who can operate with newer, more efficient technology and international competitors who compete on price through reduced labor costs, (vii) the Applicant is a profitable and growing going concern that is financially capable to make the proposed capital investment, (viii) the Applicant is current on State business taxes, (ix) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of the Program and of subchapter IV of chapter 50 of title 29 of the Delaware Code (x) the Project will maintain or provide gainful employment for citizens of the State, (xi) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State, (xii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000), which funds, including the Grant funds, will be available or already expended on the date of the first disbursement of the Grant, (xiii) the Applicant is not a Chronic Violator according to 7 Del. C., c. 7904, and (xiv) the Applicant is a financially responsible assisted person and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or of illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the date of the Grant Agreement.  Senator Cook made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount of Four Hundred Thousand Dollars ($400,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including June 26, 2007.   Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.
ANP Technologies, Inc. (“ANP” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a matching grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund under the Delaware Technical Innovation Program in the amount of $50,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to further develop a rapid and user friendly biomarker assay at its current facility located at 824 Interchange Boulevard in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Green presented this request to the Council.  He stated that the company officials could not attend but he had visited the company and met with Dr. Ray Yin to discuss the project.  Mr. Green stated that even though he had requested it, he did not get a balance sheet.  He stated ANP is rated as high as D&B will rate.  Mr. Green stated that the company provided the three metrics which he had requested.  He uses these metrics to gather a baseline on a company’s health.  He stated the current ratio was skewed due to very small current liabilities.  The leverage ratio is also skewed disproportional to an infinitesimal amount and the debt service ratio could not be calculated.  At Mr. Green’s visit, Dr. Yin did run the numbers by Mr. Green and he was satisfied.

Mr. Green described the Project.  He stated this project will address the problem of evaluation and treatment of traumatic brain injury (“TBI”).  Currently TBI diagnosis and assessment of severity rely on the Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) or neurological examination.  These techniques require more extensive training than is typically provided to a front-line medic or civilian emergency medical technician.  He stated that due to these circumstances, a rapid and user friendly biomarker assay would greatly enhance treatment allowing the medic to properly triage and treat patients in the field.  

Mr. Green stated that the proposed assay would meet the needs of topic OSD05-T003’s objective using a multiplex lateral flow immunoassay.  He stated this tool has been used to determine myocardial infarction, as well as ongoing evaluation of congestive heart failure.  The proposed assay will be capable of detecting at least 3 biomarkers with the potential to use as many as 8-10.  The assay will have a small logistical footprint and will require minimal training for successful use.  The goal of this assay would be to quantitatively detect 2-4 biomarkers, thereby allowing for easy study of the biomarker response to the TBI event.  From these studies, critical biomarkers could be defined and the assay could be applied to the diagnosis and treatment of injuries.  Mr. Green stated that basically what they are trying to do is to utilize this testing method to come up with some bio markers; commercialization down the road.  He stated that in the proposal it gives a picture of what the reader device looks like.  The reader picks up the signal from the blood and gives the information.

Mr. Green stated he sees a lot of cross utilization.  He also stated that they have to come up with the correct antibody and have been working with a doctor from St. Louis.  They are trying to get a couple of bio assay markers to determine which makes sense.
Senator Cook asked about the two previous grants.  Mr. Green stated ANP has received an SBIR grant and an STTR grant.  He stated the SBIR they received was actually phase I of this study.  Mr. McDaniel verified that this wasn’t the continuation of the first SBIR and that this is a separate SBIR grant project for bio markers.  Mr. Green stated that Dr. Yin has paid for all of this debt himself.  He stated Dr. Yin is bright, diligent and runs a clean shop.  He stated that basically what the two gentlemen do is allocate a portion of their time out of their regular work to come up with this project.

Mr. Green stated he emailed a guy from Harvard that actually does this process and he told Mr. Green that the difference in the projects were that he feels his metrics are a little tighter.
Ms. Vible asked why the Applicant pulled the balance sheet.  She and Mr. Gilligan were very sensitive to this issue.  Mr. Green stated that he didn’t feel they were trying to hide anything.  Ms. Vible stated that it is a part of the application and feels that it should have been submitted.  Ms. Barnes stated that she understands the Council’s concern and in the future, DEDO will require balance sheets.  The main requirement for an SBIR grant is an approval of a Phase I.  Mr. McDaniel stated that the statute doesn’t require a balance sheet but the Council does.  He stated the recommendation could be conditioned on the satisfactory review of a balance sheet.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that the Applicant is a “small business” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5035 (b)(4), that the Applicant has won a Phase I award in the Federal SBIR Program, that the Applicant has submitted a proposal for a Phase II SBIR award but has not yet received such award, that the Applicant’s principal place of business will be located in the State of Delaware; and that the research to be conducted will benefit the Delaware economy, and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars  ($50,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Technical Innovation Program (“DTIP”), to be used for the Project, contingent upon the receipt of complete financial statements, including balance sheets, with a satisfactory review by the staff of the Delaware Economic Development Office, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including June 26, 2007.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote. 

Ms. Barnes asked how the Council would like to be notified upon receipt and review of the financial statements.  It was decided to notify the members by email.
Metal Masters Foodservice Equipment Co., Inc. – The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $97,000 and a loan in the amount of $1,528,000 from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund of the State of Delaware.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for the purchase of equipment for its current manufacturing facility located in Clayton, Delaware (the “Project”).
Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that the Applicant manufactures commercial foodservice products including shelving, dish table sinks, countertop cooking, warming equipment and vent hoods.  It also manufactures some gowning racks for clean room operations.  Metal Masters uses the trade name Eagle Group to market its products.  Metal Masters currently employs 435 individuals.   

Mr. Smith stated that in order to compete in the global market, Metal Masters needs to acquire state of the art hydraulic press and new dies sets.  The capital expenditure for this project totals $3,250,000 of which $1,350,000 is for a new hydraulic press and $825,000 for six new die sets, $600,000 for robotic polishing equipment, $150,000 for die handling equipment and $325,000 for installation and setup.


Mr. Smith stated that this loan is being done in connection with Citizens Bank.  He stated he had reviewed the financials. On April 1, 2005 the shareholders elected for the corporation to be treated as a Sub Chapter S corporation for tax purposes.  He stated he did comparisons on the ratios and they are within industry averages.

Mr. Smith discussed the term sheet that the Council had received.  He is proposing a  $97,000 Capital Expenditure Grant to match 3% of the capital equipment investment, and  a $1,528,000 loan for a term of 10 years with a five year balloon at a 4.2 fixed rate.  Citizens is looking at taking a first position on a purchase security interest in the purchased equipment; DEDO would be in a second position.   DEDO will also be getting personal guarantees from Mr. and Mrs. McAllister.  DEDO will also have some financial covenants which will mirror Citizens’ Bank:  Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio, defined as EBITDA less Distributions less Unfunded Capital Expenditures divided by Current Portion of Long Term Debt plus Interest, of 1.00:1.; Leverage Ratio, defined as Total Liabilities divided by Tangible Net Worth, of 3.50:1.  Tangible Net Worth is defined as Total Equity less Intangible Assets less Related Party Receivables.  Covenants would be tested quarterly, on a rolling four quarter basis where applicable.  Mr. Smith stated the salary requirement is medium of $25,000 and the grant portion represents $224 per job.  There would be a five year claw back.
Mr. Smith also stated that using DEDO’s Personal Income Tax Calculator, the 435 jobs associated with this project will contribute $481,681 in yearly PIT receipts.  Using the IMPLAN economic impact modeling system, Metal Masters currently generates $46,501,329 of value added to Delaware’s Gross State Product.  

Mr. Randy Fox, was present  to represent Metal Masters.  He stated this is Metal Masters’  only facility in Clayton and they have been there since 1978.  He stated there are 400 employees.  They will eliminate five to six jobs but those people will be absorbed in other jobs available.  He stated Metal Masters is competing with China who brings products at a low cost.  He stated they currently have three presses, working two shifts.  This one new press should replace all three presses.

Ms. Barnes asked Mr. Fox to comment on the savings in energy.  Mr. Fox stated that they start with a 13 inch sheet, they then draw to 9 inches in a heat bowl and in a non humid atmosphere it takes a lot of dollars to heat a furnace to 1900 degrees.  He stated the savings should be so much better with the new equipment. 

Mr. Lynch asked if it would increase Metal Masters’ profit.  Mr. Fox stated it would take awhile to realize savings but they anticipate about $500,000 a year in savings.  He further stated that there is no guarantee that they can eliminate the heat transfer but this is a new heat treating process and they will be the first to heat at that depth.  This process is needed for their deep draw sinks.

Mr. Biener asked if Metal Masters would maintain old system.  Mr. Fox stated they will maintain until they see the success rate.  Senator Cook asked if they work two shifts all the time or do they have down time.  Mr. Fox stated they primarily work the two shifts.
Ms. Vible asked about the skills required to perform this work.  Mr. Fox stated that there are a lot of skills they’d like to see - welding is the biggest thing they need.  He stated they have to train the employees on TIG welding.  The machine operators are not button pushers; they have to operate the press brakes and sheers.  Many employees need to use protractors, etc.  He stated you don’t usually find them trained; they have to be trained.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the project will provide a matching-grant to induce the Applicant to modernize its facility and preserve high-wage jobs, (ii) the project will assist the Applicant in the transformation to updated processes that that will keep the facility in operation, (iii) the Project will provide a low-interest loan that may be matched by a commercial lending institution, (iv) the project is feasible because the Applicant has the necessary financial and management resources to execute the project, (v) the Applicant is at a disadvantage to national and international manufacturers of commercial kitchen equipment in comparison to salaries, (vi) the Applicant is a profitable and growing going concern that is financially capable to make the proposed capital investment, (vii) the Applicant has not violated a labor law and is current on State business taxes, (viii) the Loan will effectuate the purposes of the Program and of subchapter IV of chapter 50 of title 29 of the Delaware Code (ix) the Project will maintain or provide gainful employment for citizens of the State, (x) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State, (xi) the Project will require a capital investment of at least Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000), which funds, including the Loan funds, will be available or already expended on the date of the first disbursement of the Loan, and (xii) the Applicant is a financially responsible assisted person and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or of illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the date of the Loan Agreement.  Senator Cook made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in the amount not to exceed One Million Five Hundred Twenty-Eight Thousand Dollars ($1,528,000) and a grant in the amount of Ninety Seven Thousand Dollars ($97,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including June 26, 2007.   Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Ms. Vible who abstained from voting.
Data Management Internationale, Inc. (“DMI” or the “Applicant”) – Mr. Smith gave an update on the status of this project.  He has reviewed the financials.  He stated DMI will be saving a lot of money with this new refinancing.  It will have sufficient cash flow to cover the debt service.

Mr. Lubin questioned the interest rate being two years old.  Mr. Smith stated that was the rate promised to DMI.  Mr. Lubin was concerned.  The Council felt the rate should be  60% of prime.  Mr. Biener stated the loan needed to be repriced.  Mr. Lubin felt that there may be a reasonable compromise on what rate was then and what rate is now and felt that there should be some negotiation between DEDO and the Applicant.  He understands that a recommendation from the Council is not required but he felt the CDF would be remiss if this wasn’t suggested.  It was agreed that DEDO would discuss this with DMI and the Council would be informed of the outcome.
Reports – Ms. Barnes stated that we are reviewing the quarterly report in regards to the employment aspect.  She stated that a “notes” field may be added to provide clearer reporting numbers.
Manufacturers & Traders Trust Company (“M&T” or the “Applicant”) – M&T was approved for a $2,490,000 Delaware Strategic Fund grant, of which $990,000 would be used for the retention of jobs and up to $1,500,000 would be used as a performance grant for future expansion for its current facility located in Millsboro, Delaware.

Ms. Barnes stated that in April, M&T requested that the Grant language be amended to account for part-time positions at its facility.  M&T stated that the work force requested that they work a twenty to thirty hours work week rather than the traditional forty hours work week.  These employees, although considered part-time, would receive the same benefits as full time employees.  Ms. Barnes stated that DEDO agreed to the amendment.

Mr. Biener reiterated that full credit was being given for part time as long as they have full time benefits.  Senator Cook asked if this was a first.  Senator Cook feels there is a reason for concern.
Ms. Barnes stated that she believes that DEDO was meeting the client’s needs and the needs of the Millsboro facility and the reasoning was that we can show a benefit to the  employees.  She stated that M&T stated it was at the request of the employees to work a  shorter work week.
Ms. Vible asked what the criteria were for these requests – payment of taxes back to the State?  If someone is working 20 hours instead of 40 hours, the return will then be reduced.   Ms. Vible questioned the benefit to the State being reduced.

It was proposed that getting a certain number of hours would get a certain amount of credits.  Mr. Gilligan asked how many full time employees were there supposed to be.  Ms. Barnes stated M&T needs 450 or greater to request a draw of funds.
Ms. Vible asked if theoretically, could all 450 employees be part time employees.  The answer was yes.

It was stated that there have been other examples of requests where the Director has exercised her authority  to make these changes when she felt it was in the best interest of DEDO and the client.
Mr. Lubin stated that he thought the eligibility for credit would be that the benefits would be the same for part time as for full time.  He stated that if the goal was to avoid benefits of part time employees, then,  they would get no credit.

Ms. Barnes read part of M&T’s letter of request stating that it is in the interest of M&T’s workforce.  The employees have to work 1000 hours per year.

It was suggested that in the future, there will be a mechanism that reflects the ratio between full time and part time so that future amendments take into account the value of those jobs to the State.
Mr. McDaniel stated that this situation was a little unique as it was the first time DEDO did a retention grant for a bank call center. Ms. Barnes stated that there was clearly a critical need to keep this company here.  The retention portion of the grant is for three years and for the performance portion is for five years.

Ms. Barnes asked the Council’s desire regarding future requests for any amendments – would they prefer they be brought back before the Council?  She stated it is DEDO’s desire to be more fully inclusive.
Ms. Vible referred to the request from Dogfish coming back before the Council.  She asked the difference of bringing Dogfish’s request back and not this one from M&T?
Ms. Barnes stated that she now understands that all requests should go back to the Council.  Mr. Biener stated that especially when it is a policy issue.  He wants to make sure the State gets “what it paid for” -  economic equivalence.  Ms. Vible also stated that it is also of interest on a trend basis.  She would like to know if companies are requesting the same things.
Ms. Barnes is going to recommend to Director Cherry that all requests for amendments be brought back before the Council.

Mr. Lubin asked about the fiscal annual funding, amount appropriated, funds approved, funds drawn down, etc.  The Cash Management Report was handed out giving that information.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 24, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle.
